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July 24, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits for King County Council action the following:

· An ordinance dissolving the inactive West Lake Sammamish Flood Control Zone District (henceforth “WLSFCZD” or “District”), appointing a representative on behalf of the District to wind up the affairs of the District, and authorizing the representative to execute an interlocal agreement providing for distribution of District assets and responsibilities to the cities of Bellevue and Redmond; and 
· A companion ordinance authorizing the King County Executive, on behalf of the county, to execute the same interlocal agreement between King County, the WLSFCZD, the city of Bellevue, and the city of Redmond that provides for King County to transfer any drainage facilities or associated real property interests within the boundaries of the District that are held in the name of King County to Bellevue and Redmond.
The enclosed ordinances, that dissolve the West Lake Sammamish Flood Control Zone District and transfer its assets to cities, are being transmitted separately from the other flood related legislation that has been transmitted to the County Council due to the fact that the District’s assets, primarily storm water control facilities, are being transferred to the cities of Redmond and Bellevue and thus require a separate interlocal agreement and authorizing legislation.  This action is recommended whether or not the council forms a countywide flood control zone district.  And if the council does form a countywide district, then this action will be required.  Acting now is therefore appropriate under either scenario.
Background

In April 1963, the legislative body of King County (then the King County Board of Commissioners) passed Resolution 25759 to form the WLSFCZD in order to address current and anticipated future drainage problems in a large, developing area west of Lake Sammamish.  At the time, the area was largely unincorporated but included part of the city of Bellevue.  Resolution 25759 was passed pursuant to RCW 86.15.020 and provided for the Board of Commissioners to act as the District’s Board of Supervisors.  The District has been inactive for many years and has no employees or advisory board.
In November 1964, the District Board of Supervisors passed Resolution 28921, which required property owners, as a condition of development within the District, to secure appropriate drainage easements and releases from downstream property owners and to either construct stormwater trunk lines (to conduct drainage from developments to a natural watercourse) or to make a payment of $300 per acre of development in lieu to the District.  The city of Bellevue had passed a similar ordinance in April 1963, assessing the $300 per acre fee in lieu and calling for any fees collected to be transferred to the District and for the city to additionally pay 15 percent of the cost of any drainage facilities the District constructed. 
Records on drainage facilities constructed pursuant to actions of the District are not comprehensive, but it is likely that construction took place in the late 1960s and early 1970s and was complete by 1980.  Over time, a number of King County agencies have had general oversight responsibility for District facilities.  Currently, the Water and Land Resources Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks maintains District records and acts as the point of contact for District issues.

For some time, the area within the District has been within the municipal boundaries of either the city of Bellevue or the city of Redmond through the process of annexations.  Both cities have fully functioning stormwater management programs and are willing to assume responsibility for District facilities within their boundaries.  Abolishing the District will create efficiencies for the cities and for King County by eliminating an unnecessary layer of government. 
Ordinance Dissolving District and Authorizing Interlocal Agreement
Pursuant to RCW 86.15.200, for the District to be dissolved the council must pass a resolution dissolving the District.  The enclosed ordinance  provides for the District’s dissolution and in addition names a representative to execute, on behalf of the District, an interlocal agreement and all documents of conveyance transferring District assets, including drainage facilities and real property interests, and responsibilities to Bellevue and Redmond.

Regarding District assets, a fund of approximately $325,000 remains from the time in which the District collected fees to construct the stormwater trunk lines.  The enclosed interlocal agreement, with accompanying ordinance, provides for this fund, less any county funds expended to repair or maintain District facilities, to be divided equally between Bellevue and Redmond.  The agreement also transfers ownership in perpetuity to the two cities for District facilities and associated real property interests falling within their respective city limits.
The Ordinance and King County's Participation in the Interlocal Agreement
The proposed companion ordinance provides that King County shall also be a party to the interlocal agreement due to the fact that King County may be the owner of record of drainage real property interests that are within the boundaries of the District.  This may have occurred through plat dedication or otherwise.  Since all of the drainage facilities and real property interests within the District boundaries should belong to the jurisdiction within which they are located, either Redmond or Bellevue, King County is a party to the interlocal agreement to accomplish this transfer.  The ordinance authorizes the Executive to execute the real property transfers called for in the interlocal agreement.  If you have any questions or need more information, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6587.
Thank you for considering the enclosed ordinances.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Mark Isaacson, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD), DNRP
